SALTFLEETBY PARISH COUNCIL
Web Site: parishes.lincolnshire.gov.uk/saltfleetbyGroup

Minutes of the Saltfleetby Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday, 2nd February 2016 

7.00 pm in the Marshland Community Centre
Present:                Chairman
Cllr W MacDonald
                             

Cllr B Stapleton


Cllr L Dover 


Cllr R Smith


Cllr I Stubbs


Cllr T Bryson



Cllr S Harrison


Mrs J Brown - Clerk
There were ten members of the public present with Dr S T Hopkins, Chair of the Interim Executive Board (IEB) who had attended at the Council’s invitation to update it on the Primary School situation.
The Chairman welcomed Councillors, resident & Dr Hopkins and gave the floor to Dr Hopkins.
Public Comments: Dr Hopkins thanked the Council for the invitation to update the Council on the situation with Saltfleetby Primary School. Dr Hopkins had taken up the post of Chair in November 2015 & explained that the IEB was put in place when it is believed that governance is in need of significant work and the leadership of the school was insecure. The Local Authority had started the process of statutory consultation on potential closure of the school, the consultation had several stages & the current situation was that he understood that Lincolnshire County Council had decided to go into the next stage which was to issue a Notice of Statutory Closure & this would be issued he understood on the 8th February which would trigger the next period of consultation on whether to close the school or not. Options had been explored prior to that point & the work of the IEB was to ensure that had been done. Options included whether there were enough children in the school in September to make it financially viable; could the church school join a multi-academy in our diocese – the diocese had done due diligence and said no; could other schools in the area join with Saltfleetby school  make another federation – this was open and ongoing. Whilst notice of closure would be issued LCC would still look at other options. Dr Harris indicated he was happy to take questions & comments, which included:
· It was noted that Dr Harris & the current IEB appeared more willing to encourage the school unlike the previous Board
· It was considered that closure had been pre-conceived – Dr Harris could not comment as he had not been a member of the Board at that time

·  There were a number of local parents who would be willing to send their children to the school but not whilst there was a statutory closure notice on it. 
· Did the IEB have any influence on the outcome – no, the IEB had the responsibility of ensuring the education of the children was still good

· The creation of a federation was raised & the fact that Saltfleetby was in a federation with Theddlethorpe School – Dr Hopkins noted that it was very difficult to find Head Teachers for the area & in order to secure education within the area that was vital. There was some discussion over where the post had been advertised.

· Dr Hopkins noted that the School required children to be in it before funding was obtained & no Head would go to a school with 17 children.

· Dr Hopkins suggested speaking to the PCC regarding the question of the school building should the school close, or the Diocese.
· Had the IEB looked at the option of bussing children into Saltfleetby School as was done at Mablethorpe/Theddlethorpe – No.

The Chairman thanked Dr Hopkins for attending the meeting & he left the meeting.

Parking of vehicles on the roads with no lights on was raised & what was being done about it – he was advised that the Police had been invited to attend a meeting and this was one of the topics for discussion – Clerk to chase Police up. The Council felt that something could be put in the next newsletter about parking without lights; it was noted that speeding was still felt to be a large issue & the speed signs results were also debated. 
The majority of the public left the meeting.

000242 Apologies for absence – Cllrs Clark & Harris - the apologies were accepted. Cllr D McNally also sent his apologies.
000243 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 5th January 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept them p LD s TB; the Minutes of the Extraordinary Council Meeting held on 19th January 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept them p LD s BS; the Minutes were duly signed by the Chairman.
000244 Declarations of Interest – There were no declaration or requests for dispensation.
000245 Councillor Vacancies – Ms C Warwick had indicated a desire for co-option & was invited to address the Council & subsequently in line with Council procedures Ms Warwick was asked to leave the room. Following debate it was resolved to unanimously co-opt Ms Warwick onto the Council. Ms Warwick was invited back to the meeting & invited to join the Council & signed her Declaration of Acceptance of Office. Clerk to inform the Monitoring Officer. 
000246 Settlement Pattern – The Clerk was asked to update the information & return.

000247 EnergieKontor UK Ltd – Gayton Funds – The amended Management Document, Application Form & Application Guidelines had been circulated & the Clerk had forwarded them to EnergieKontor for comment; a scoring method & additional work to the guidelines were required & it was resolved not to accept the documents until such time as all work had been completed. Cllr Stubbs had not yet received the bank account details but would forward to the Clerk as soon as received.
000248 Defibrillator Purchase – The Clerk advised that the order had been placed with LIVES & she had been chasing confirmation of receipt & a proposed delivery schedule. The Council debated locations, Marshlands Community Centre was selected but placement of the second unit had to be finalised – the Lychgate at St Clements was suggested, Prussian Queen & All Saints Church by the gate – Clerk to contact Redundant Churches regarding All Saints Church; there was no power by the Lychgate at St Clements & the Prussian Queen were in agreement to having it on the outhouse. 
000249 Financial Matters
Accounts to be paid/authorised – Clerk’s salary & expenses for January; LCC Highways – payment for speed sign locations on B1200A1031 - £40.00 – It was resolved to authorise the payments p LD s BS. 
Councillors Monthly Budget Report – The report as at 8th January 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept the document – p IS s RS; The Chairman signed the Budget Report.
Budget Balances – Following debate it was resolved to transfer £185.00 to St Clements budget to clear the deficit from Flailing p SH s RS 
Bank Signatories – It was resolved that the following be signatories - Unity Trust Bank signatories – Cllrs Dover, Stubbs, Bryson & Warwick; Nottingham Building Society – Cllrs MacDonald, Dover, Harrison & Warwick; Lloyds Bank – Cllrs MacDonald, Dover, Harrison & Warwick. A back-up for the Clerk as Administrator was required to replace Mr Bowman & following debate it was resolved that Cllr Stapleton would act as the back-up p CW s LD
000250 Planning Applications – Requiring Comment: N/145/02408/15 – Erection of a house & detached single garage & construction of a vehicular access – Land at the Ings, Main Road, Saltfleetby – it was resolved to support the application following debate p BM s CW – Cllr Harrison abstained.
000251 Speed Indicator Signs – The Chairman agreed to re-send the latest results as nobody had been able to open the document. There had been no startling results from North End Lane, highest 65mph in the 30 zone. There was a perception of speeding through the village on the B1200 & he felt that the signs being there had resulted in slowing vehicles down. Cllr Harris had reported an anomaly to him of a 55mph reading when she was doing less than 40mph which he would investigate. Cllr Warwick volunteered to act as back up for Cllr MacDonald to download the results. The passive speed signs had slipped down on their supports but it was felt that this may make them more visible – to be monitored. Clerk was asked to enquire re further passive sign costs or availability 60mph for A1031. The issue of ladders had been resolved – Cllr Harris had donated some extending ones which would be evaluated & Cllr Warwick also offered a pair which she would donate to the council if suitable.
000252 Louth Town FC/Marshland Community Centre- There was no report as the requested documentation had not been received.
000253 Saltfleetby Church of England Primary School – Dr Hopkins report had been welcome & he had been very open. The Council felt that the decision on the school had been made some considerable time ago before his appointment & it was felt that the advertising for a Head had not be carried out widely as it should have been & it was felt this was unacceptable. There was concern about the site & the Clerk was asked to chase up consultation documentation for Phase 2. Clerk was asked to invite a representative from LCC & the Diocese to attend a meeting.
000254 Access to LALC Web Site – The Council had agreed to re-visit its decision in February 2013 that only the Chairman & Clerk would have access to the web site – protocol for changing the password was required when any changes were made – shared computers were considered a problem as only members were allowed access to LALC information. The Chairman asked which Councillors would like access – Cllr Harrison was the only one – it was resolved that the Clerk would add Cllr Harrison to the list of people with access p BM s LD. Carried.
Cllr Bryson left the meeting at 9.30pm
000255 Highways & Footpaths – Appendix A had been circulated & was noted. The hole on the A1031 near the junction with the B1200 had been filled in – Clerk to remove from list it was further resolved that the Clerk would request a full survey be carried out on the A1031 as it was very uneven p SD s IS. Councillors were asked to check for the next meeting which items could be removed from Appendix A as being completed. The Clerk was asked to report Saddleback Road where EK had dug it up & LCC had done patching as the patching was disintegrating & very dangerous collapsing into the verge & an H&S risk to motorcycles particularly – Clerk to action.  The Chairman had been approached by a resident regarding a letter to the Council from LCC in October 2014 following a visit by an LCC officer – none of the proposed work had been carried out – Clerk to chase up.
000256 Broadband – No further update – Clerk to chase up.
000257 St Clements Churchyard – Cllr Smith had not yet received the paperwork. Clerk was asked to investigate again what was available & purchase any p BM s BS. It was noted that the gate was locked & could potentially cause access issues.
000258 District & County Councillors Report - None
000259 Clerks Report – All agenda items, no further report.
000260 Planning Decisions – None
000261 Reports from Outside Bodies – None

000262 Correspondence – Clerks & Councils Direct; the Clerk Magazine.
000263 Councillors Reports – Cllr Stapleton had attended the Public Enquiry re Fulstow Wind Farm & an interesting point had been raised regarding red lights that could be seen mounted on them when in fact they should be infrared – this related to Gayton Wind Farm also & was part of the planning conditions. Cllr Warwick to go through the documentation & find the relevant statement & send to the Clerk; Clerk to write to ELDC & raise the issue of visible lights at night & not as stipulated – March Agenda item.
Cllr Dover had attended a training session at LALC which had been very interesting & raised issues; she recommended that all Councillors attend a session. One item was the recording or filming of meetings which could now be carried out however not when young people were present. Consultation was looked at & a great deal of care had to be taken to set out the issue clearly, include all pros & cons thereby giving people the information to make a measured response – more than one method of reaching people should be used, i.e. web site, fliers, questionnaires etc. Two Parish Councils had been challenged over decisions made following consultations. Surveys could be used, running Councillors surgeries, piggyback other events. Emergency Plan which had not been completed yet was also raised. Facebook could be useful especially for reporting crime. Looking at Council insurance – check the excesses on a policy – benches insured by the Council for example how much they would cost to replace – was it less than the excess? & planning applications – explain them on the website. Clerk to place an item on April agenda re Facebook/Twitter & how to push the web site more around the village.
000264 Items for the Next Agenda – As above.
The meeting closed at 9.45 pm.  Next Parish Council Meeting Tuesday 1st March 2016 at 7.00pm
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